
State implements strong measures to help stop spread

Sheehan, Mullock present
alternate plans at town hall

Virus test diffi cult to fi nd 
in Cape, Atlantic counties

Colleges extend break,
plan for remote studies

Majority backs
one combined
safety building

By JACK FICHTER
Cape May Star and Wave

CAPE MAY — Council-
woman Stacy Sheehan and 
Councilman Zack Mullock 
continued to show opposi-
tion to constructing a single 
public safety building on the 
current site of the fi rehouse 
at a special town hall meeting 
March 11 that included testi-
mony by architects, the police 
and fi re chiefs and residents 
in favor of the project.

Mayor Chuck Lear said the 
Public Safety Building Ad-
visory Committee has been 
formulating its recommenda-
tions for two years. 

“The Police Department 
located in City Hall and the 
nearby fi re station are housed 
in functionally obsolete fa-
cilities that do not provide 
the necessary safe and secure 
living and working conditions 
for our law enforcement offi -
cers and our fi refi ghters, and 
thus for our community,” he 
said. “We just didn’t learn 
this. This matter was dis-
cussed at length by the pre-
vious administration with no 
signifi cant action.”

Lear said the next vote 
of City Council on a bond 
ordinance to finance a $15 
million joint fi re and police 
station was critical. He said 
the bond requires four “yes” 
votes from council.

The mayor said informa-
tion presented about the 
proposed building was not 
based on personal opinion 
or “wishful speculation,” but 
facts and fi gures known since 
the Public Safety Advisory 
Committee presented it fi nd-
ings Oct. 2, 2019.

“No more delays,  my 
friends,” Lear said. “Delay-
ing action on a new facil-
ity for our fi rst responders 
wastes time and money and 
compromises their safety and 
ours,” Lear said.

Architect Dave Bender, 
of USA Architects, said the 
public safety building was 
designed from the inside out 
working with the police and 
fire chiefs and department 
personnel. He said the cur-
rent fi rehouse has no space 
for decontamination of fi re-
fi ghters or gear and fi lling of 
air tanks. 

The sally port for unload-
ing arrestees at the present 
police station is not compliant 
with Department of Justice 
guidelines, Bender said. On 
the second fl oor of the new 
building, the police and fi re 
departments would share a 
volunteer training room that 
would double as the Offi ce 
of Emergency Management 
command center in a time of 
emergency.

On the third floor of the 
building, a fi tness room would 
be shared by the two depart-
ments, he said. 

Architect Andrew Ador-

nato said the Colonial House 
Museum would be untouched 
by the project. The public 
safety building would have 
a fire department training 
tower and an emergency gen-
erator for the entire facility.

“Parking was lost along 
Washington Street but also 
gained where the existing sal-
ly port is behind City Hall,” 
he said.

The building would have 
53 parking spaces plus inside 
parking spaces for vehicles 
for the fi re chief and deputy 
chief, Adornato said, giving 
the overall site 55 spaces.

Along Washington Street, 
the building would measure 
124 feet. He said Congress 
Hall along Perry Street is 
170 feet, so the public safety 
building would be 46 feet 
shorter.

Project designer Danny 
Hopkins said the building’s 
design would refl ect the Vic-
torian architecture of Cape 
May. He said the entrances 
on Washington Street would 
have pediments and roof 
overhangs that present a 
more horizontal scale. The 
gabled roof would have im-
bedded gables. 

The façade would have 
battens, horizontal clapboard 
and wood trim, Hopkins said. 
The new fi re museum portion 
of the building would main-
tain the angle of the current 
museum.

Adornato said the budget 
for the 35,000-square-foot 
building is $15 million with 
the cost of construction at $14 
million. He said construction 
costs were about $400 per 
square foot with $400,000 for 
furnishings and $600,000 for 
soft costs: architects, engi-
neers and attorneys.

City auditor Leon Costello 
said every $1 million spent 
on the building costs $67,445 
per year over the life of the 
bond, he said. 

“It would take $5 million 
roughly to move the tax rate 
1 cent,” he said. 

Costello predicted a 1-cent 
tax increase for a $15 million 
project. The budget would 
still have room for $14 million 
for other projects for the city, 
he said.

The city would not make 
its fi rst debt payment on the 
new building for two years, 
Costello said.

Sheehan and Mullock, 
who oppose constructing one 
building and favor a separate 
police building at Broad and 
Elmira streets, showed a 
slide presentation of their 
suggested alternatives. They 
have voted against the bond 
for the project, deadlocking 
any progress.

Sheehan said construct-
ing one building would not 
provide enough parking, the 
construction cost was too 
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Coronavirus testing kits 
were scarce to nonexistent 
last week in Atlantic and 
Cape May counties. Those 
with symptoms of fever 
and cough could be seen by 
physicians and tested for 
fl u but not diagnosed with 
coronavirus.

County Health Depart-
ment Public Health Co-
ordinator Kevin Thomas 
said March 13 that persons 
needed a certain profi le to 
get tested. 

“They have to call their 
own doctor fi rst,” he said.

If the doctor recommends 
a COVID-19 test, the person 
should call Cape Regional 
Medical Center, according 
to Thomas.

At a March 13 news con-
ference with Gov. Phil Mur-
phy, state Department of 
Health Commissioner Ju-
dith M. Persichilli quoted 
Dr. Anthony S. Fauci, direc-
tor of the National Institute 
of Allergy and Infectious 
Disease: “Those who need 
testing not only should, but 
must get tested. Those who 
want testing, should get it 
when wide-scale testing is 
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Extended spring breaks, 
canceled events, mora-
toriums on travel and 
mandatory online courses 
— welcome to college 
during the CORVID-19 
pandemic.

While there are no pre-
sumptive or confirmed 
cases on the region’s col-
lege campuses, schools 
are taking precautionary 
measures.

Stockton University in 
Galloway Township has 
extended its spring break 
through Tuesday, March 

24, to allow faculty to 
fi nalize any instructional 
continuity plans. 

On Wednesday, March 
2 5 ,  a n d  c o n t i n u i n g 
through Sunday, April 5, 
all classes will be held 
online.

“Right now we’re just 
working with the faculty 
and staff to make sure 
everybody is prepared 
to do the online classes 
for the two-week period 
afterward,” said Diane 
D’Amico, Stockton’s di-
rector of news and media 
relations. “We’re just see-

County shuttering most services to limit spread

USCG suspends guest attendance; police limit contact

Area students begin online classes

Closings, curfews amid COVID-19

By ERIC AVEDISSIAN
Cape May Star and Wave

C A P E  M A Y  C O U R T 
HOUSE — The Cape May 
County government ordered 
the closing of several facili-
ties and changes affected by 
the spreading novel corona-
virus (COVID-19).

As of March 16, no con-
fi rmed cases of the virus had 
been reported in Cape May 
or Atlantic counties. 

The Cape May County 
Board of Chosen Freehold-
ers held a special meeting 
March 15 to discuss plans 
within the county regarding 
the COVID-19 outbreak. 

“Cape May County has a 

significant elderly popula-
tion and those individuals 
are at high risk,” Cape May 
County Freeholder Direc-
tor Gerald Thornton said. 
“We have to do everything 
possible to limit the spread 
of the virus to ensure their 
safety. We are also taking 
these actions to protect our 
employees and the public 
through this event.” 

The Cape May County 
Park and Zoo and all of the 
Cape May County Library 
branches will be closed to 
the public starting March 17. 

Fare Free Transportation 
will provide medical trips 
only for life-saving treat-
ments such as dialysis, che-

motherapy, radiation thera-
py and infusion therapy. It 
also will provide in-county 
shopping. 

The only out-of-county 
trips will be for Northfi eld 
Dialysis. All nonessential 
trips have been canceled. 
The Fare Free Transporta-
tion service interruption 
went into effect March 17 
and will remain until further 
notice.

The Cape May County 
Freeholder Board supports 
the decision by Gov. Phil 
Murphy to restrict bars and 
restaurants to only take-out 
and delivery service and only 
during daytime hours.

The Cape May County 

Freeholder Board and Cape 
May County Health Offi cer 
Kevin Thomas recommend 
that all businesses limit em-
ployee and public interaction 
by restricting the number of 
customers to no more than 
10 at a time. Social distanc-
ing measures help minimize 
the potential spread of CO-
VID-19 in communities.

Cape May County govern-
ment will also be doing its 
part to limit social interac-
tion by continuing to restrict 
travel for county employees 
and limiting interaction with 
the public when possible by 
favoring teleconferences or 
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TRENTON — New restrictions on 
travel and widespread closings an-
nounced this week are aimed at en-
couraging residents to stay home and 
practice social distancing during the 
rapidly spreading worldwide novel 
coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. 

New Jersey Gov. Phil Murphy, 
New York Gov. Andrew Cuomo and 
Connecticut Gov. Ned Lamont jointly 
announced a regional approach to 
combatting COVID-19 throughout the 
tri-state area. 

The three states limited crowd 

capacity to 50 people, effective 8 
p.m. Monday, March 16. This follows 
updated guidance that the Centers 
for Disease Control and Prevention 
issued March 15 recommending the 
cancellation or postponement of in-
person events consisting of 50 people 
or more.

Just days before the announce-
ment, Murphy called for the cancel-
lation of public events with more than 
250 people. 

The three governors also an-
nounced that restaurants and bars 
will offer take-out and delivery ser-
vices only. These establishments will 
be provided a waiver for carry-out 

alcohol. 
In addition, the three governors 

said they were temporarily closing 
all gyms, movie theaters and casinos 
effective March 16. 

In addition, Murphy issued travel 
restrictions from 8 p.m. to 5 a.m. 
statewide.

“All nonessential and nonemer-
gency travel in New Jersey is strongly 
discouraged,” Murphy said. “If you 
don’t need to be on the roads, you 
shouldn’t be on the roads.”  

New Jersey is the first state to 
implement such a curfew on night-
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On March 15, the county Health 
Department and the president of the 
Cape May County Association of School 
Administrators made a decision to close 
all county schools from March 17 to 
March 30.

“We will continue to monitor the 
information available and any details 
that may require a longer closure than 
currently planned,” stated a release. 
“We will coordinate with our communi-
ties throughout the closure and provide 
updates and information specifi c to the 
fi rm date of schools reopening.”

Parents are advised to check school 
district websites, social media feeds 
and community outreach platforms for 
additional details.

“Again, the purpose of closing schools 
is to decrease contact among children, 
to minimize the risk of getting sick 
and to limit the spread of infection. 
Although a diffi cult decision, it is the 
best decision for our children, staff and 
communities,” noted the release.

Lower Cape May Regional High 
School District Superintendent Joseph 
Castellucci said prior to the school 
shutdown, large public events were 
postponed in the school district includ-
ing the high school’s spring musical 
“Chicago” and a Richard M. Teitelman 
School musical in two weeks.

Castellucci said the plan for clos-
ing included lessons both online and 
workbooks.

“We’re sharing information that 
Comcast put out about how families 
can get free internet for two months,” 

Jack Fichter/CAPE MAY STAR AND WAVE
City resident Dave Delenick asks City Council members Stacy 
Sheehan and Zack Mullock to reconsider voting against a bond 
ordinance to fund construction of a public safety building.

John Alvarez/Special to the STAR AND WAVE
Bare shelves were becoming common in grocery stores, such as the Acme in 
North Cape May, above, as shoppers were buying lots of food and other items, 
especially toilet paper, in preparation for the global pandemic of COVID-19.
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